ADDINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL
HELD AT THE OLD SCHOOL ROOM, ADDINGHAM

ON WEDNESDAY 16 NOVEMBER 2016 AT 7:00PM
Present

Cllrs: Batley, Brady, Coates (Chairman), Flesher, Hindle, Jerome, Mawson (Vice Chairman), Naylor, Smith and Tennant.
In Attendance

       Parish Clerk – J Markham
       Public – 3 (to Minute 181/16 only)
171/16 Disclosures of Interest

Pursuant to the Council’s Code of Conduct, Members were invited to disclose any additional interests (not already listed in the Register of Interests), and to note in the Declarations of Interests Book any interests (whether previously disclosed or not), relevant to the business of the meeting.
Relevant interests noted: Cllr Smith – personal and financial interests in agenda items 5(4) and 18 respectively – Nature Reserve
The Chairman and Cllr Naylor – personal interest in agenda item 8 – Refurbishment of Old School/Library

Cllr Tennant – personal interest in agenda item 15C – Totally Locally Funding Proposal 
172/16 Public Consultation and Question Time, including Police Matters
No matters were raised by members of the public present at the meeting. 
173/16 Notice of Casual Vacancy
The resignation of Cllr Orr, with effect from 4 November 2016, was noted.

Resolved: That if, by the due date, fewer than 10 local electors’ responses to the notice of casual vacancy have been received by the Returning Officer, the post be filled by co-option following the procedures set out in the Council’s Co-option Policy. 

174/16 Minutes of Meeting held on 19 October 2016, and Progress Report, for information only, on Matters Arising from the Minutes
Resolved: That the Minutes of the Meeting held on 19 October 2016, having been taken as read, be approved and signed as a true and correct record by the Chairman.

        Matters Arising:

Emergency Planning and Community Resilience – a meeting had been held with Chris Slaven, emergency planning officer at BMDC, and work continued on the draft plan. A winter weather notification had been received from BMDC.
Winter gritting routes – a map of routes was to be provided by Cllr Naylor.  The Clerk had requested notice of the timescale for grit bin replenishment.

Neighbourhood Watch – the Chairman and Cllr Hindle had met with the police and BMDC officers to organise a re-launch of the scheme.  The police were now prepared to circulate warnings and information by social media.
MUGA – discussions continued with the Civic Society as regards the future maintenance and upkeep of the facility.
Village Guide and Newsletter – members of the Civic Society were currently organising consultation with local businesses.

Tracker Account – the Clerk reported that the account had now been closed and the outstanding balance had been transferred into the Council’s current account.

5 Kitty Fold – sale of the land had now been completed.

The remaining Matters Arising, as listed on the Agenda (see Minute 175/16- 17716 below) were considered separately for decision.
175/16 Blue Plaque on Band ‘Ole
It was noted that the unveiling ceremony was due to take place on 3 December at 11am and all councillors were invited to attend.  Cllr Hindle reported on proposals to serve refreshments afterwards in the Old School.  The Clerk was asked to check the availability of the room for this purpose.  Subject to its availability, it was
Resolved: That Cllr Hindle be authorised to make arrangements for, and incur expenditure on, the provision of refreshments on the occasion of the blue plaque unveiling ceremony at the Band ‘Ole. 

176/16 Christmas Lights Switch-on Event
The Clerk reported on arrangements made to date.  It was noted that new advance road closure signs had had to be supplied by Highways; the cost of these had yet to be notified.  Signs for use on the day had been retained, following the Remembrance Sunday closure, and would be displayed on the day by Cllr Hindle.
177/16 Nature Reserve Paths
Having declared a personal interest in the matter (Minute 171/16 refers), Cllr Smith reported on proposals for repair of the paths through the Nature Reserve.  
Resolved: That expenditure of up to £50 be authorised for the purchase of a bag of chippings for the purpose of effecting temporary footpath repairs in the Nature Reserve.

178/16 Property & Maintenance Committee
The draft minutes of the meeting of the Property & Maintenance Committee held on 2 November 2016 were received and noted.  It was reported that the Scouts were now up to date with payments for their apportioned electricity costs, and that they had also repaid the loan advanced to them in 2014/15 for the Pavilion sound panels.
179/16 Neighbourhood Plan
The notes of the meeting of the Neighbourhood Plan Forum held on 26 October 2016, together with the report of the (then) Chairman of the Forum, were received and noted.  It was noted that the open event on 3 November had been well-attended and received, and feedback from it was currently being analysed.  Written feedback from David Wilson Homes following their earlier open event had yet to be received. 
The Forum’s recommendation for decision by Council was considered, and the possibility of having an involvement in the process of site allocations and site appraisals at the appropriate time in the Neighbourhood Plan process was generally supported, but the precise mechanism and timing for putting this into practice would be checked with BMDC planning officers and further reports made to the Forum and to Council as necessary

The upgrade to the Council’s website, a draft of which had been reviewed by members outside the meeting, was then considered, and confirmed as the basis for publishing information on the Plan going forward in the format required by Government guidance.

Resolved: That the design of the new website be approved and that the content of the existing website be transferred to the new hosting arrangements for it with immediate effect.
It was further reported that the Environment Planning Group were continuing to develop proposals for inclusion in the Neighbourhood Plan; a paper detailing their activities to date was noted.  Members expressed some concerns with the actions proposed by the Group, noting that its role, as a sub-group of the Civic Society was principally to collate information and advise the Forum on environment issues.  The Clerk was asked to organise a meeting between the Chairman, together with Cllrs Flesher and Tennant and any other councillors wishing to attend, and the Civic Society, in order to discuss further the role of the Environment Planning Group
180/16 Refurbishment of Old School and Library
The Chairman and Cllr Naylor had declared a personal interest in the matter, as Trustees of the Library.

It was noted that grant funding from WREN for the refurbishment of the Old School and Library had not been awarded.  The Chairman and Clerk reported that alternative grant funding sources could be explored, and representatives of the Library reported on the costs quoted to date for works to upgrade the building.  After discussion, it was
Resolved: That copies of the approved designs and build specification for the proposed refurbishment of the Old School, together with cost quotations received by the Addingham Library Trustees, be considered further at an Extraordinary Meeting of the Council to be convened for the purpose.

181/16 s.106 Funding for Recreational Facilities
The Chairman reported that proposals for expenditure of s.106 monies arising from the Moor Lane development had now been received from the senior parks officer at BMDC, and noted that they included provision for repair works to the surface of the MUGA, as discussed by Council at the last meeting (Minute 166/16C refers).  The proposals also included provision of a “teen shelter”; the views of the police would be sought on this proposal.
Resolved: That preliminary recommendations be passed to BMDC to provide for expenditure of s.106 monies from the Moor Lane development on resurfacing of the MUGA, provision of a teen shelter and general maintenance works to improve the green play area and picnic field behind the bowling green.

182/16 Road Safety
The Chairman reported on recent meetings held with BMDC Highways officers to review traffic concerns in the village, including residents’ concerns with increased parking of vehicles near the Co-op.
183/16 Field at High Mill
It was noted that a complaint about fly-tipping on the land rented by the Council from the Addingham United Charity at High Mill had been investigated by Cllr Hindle.
Resolved: That notices be sent to the builder responsible for the fly tipping at High Mill, requesting removal of the debris, and to the local resident concerned with organising the tipping at this point, advising her of the Council’s use of the land and policies as regards its upkeep.

184/16 Council Deeds and Documents of Title
The Clerk reported that the review of the Council’s archived documents and deeds of title had continued, and that further expenditure to complete the exercise and ensure an up to date record of asset holdings would be required.  Copies of the lists of documents compiled to date would be circulated to all councillors for review. 

Resolved: That further expenditure, estimated at c£1080+VAT, be authorised to provide for the Clerk to pursue matters with solicitors as regards the investigation and registration of Council asset land holdings in the village.
185/16 Consultations
Consultation papers on the Council Tax Referendum Principles (Local Government Finance Settlement 2017/18) were received and noted.

186/16 Correspondence     
Correspondence received during the month, as circulated for information and reported on by the Chairman and Clerk, was noted.  
187/16 Financial Matters
A. Invoices for payment

Resolved: That the presented list of accounts paid and invoices due for payment be approved, and cheques signed as required.
B. Bank Reconciliation -  1 November 2016
The bank reconciliation to 31 October 2016, was noted and initialled by the Chairman and Cllr Mawson. 
C. Proposal for funding support
Cllr Tennant declared a personal interest in the matter, as the Council’s representative on the Totally Locally campaign in Addingham.

A paper submitted by Totally Locally, requesting further support from the Council for a purchase of a marquee for the Christmas market event, was received and discussed.  
Resolved: That a donation of £600 be provided to Totally Locally for the purchase of a marquee, with the proviso that it be made available, free of charge and on request, to other village organisations promoting future village events.
188/16 Chairman’s Remarks and Members’ Discussion Forum
The report of the Chairman and members’ reports were received for information.  It was noted that the Cricket Club were to hold a promotional event on 9 September, for which they had requested access for parking on the Hoffman Wood Field; this would be permitted from Church St.  The Chairman also reported that BMDC were currently considering the application to have painted ducks on Main St registered as a permanent village feature. 
189/16 Nature Reserve
Having declared a pecuniary interest in the matter, and having arranged prior circulation of written proposals from the Palmer family concerning the Nature Reserve, Cllr Smith withdrew from the meeting.  
The proposals were discussed.  Cllrs Flesher, Mawson and Hindle offered to help support the Palmer family, going forward, in maintaining the paths and fencing, and in this regard, indicated their availability to help with current plans for footpath repairs (Minute 177/16 refers).  Future expenditure requirements for upkeep of the Reserve would be addressed as part of each year’s budget considerations.
Resolved: That proposals submitted by the Palmer family for the ownership and upkeep of the Nature Reserve be refused, and that Cllr Smith be informed accordingly.
190/16 Date of Next Meeting 

The next ordinary meeting of the Council would be held on:

Wednesday 21 December 2016 at 7:00pm in The Old School Room. 
Arrangements for an Extraordinary Meeting of the Council to be confirmed.

Meeting closed at 9.40pm.
______________________________________

Chairman             

